



Mrs C Saunders
HM Assistant Coroner
Gloucestershire Coroner's Court
Corinium Avenue
Barnwood
Gloucester GL4 3DJ

Date 13 October 2017

Construction Division

## Ray Cooke

Construction Sector 9 Quinton Business Park 19 Ridgeway Quinton Birmingham B32 1AL

Tel: 020 3028 1754 ray.cooke@hse.gov.uk

http://www.hse.gov.uk/

Construction Sector Head of Unit Simon Longbottom

**Dear Mrs Saunders** 

The Coroners and Justice Act 2009, Regulations 28 and 29 of the Coroners (Investigations) Regulations 2013

Regulation 28 report touching the death of Mr Shaun Carter

I am the Head of the Construction Sector Safety Team at HSE and am replying on behalf of HSE to your Regulation 28 letter of 29th August 2017 arising from the inquest concerning Mr Shaun Carter deceased. Your letter raises two matters of concern requiring a response from HSE. I set these out below together with our response:

1. At the inquest it was confirmed that there was no process in place to ensure that spoil heaps were managed safely, nor any guidelines issued by HSE in this regard. This has been addressed by Tonic Construction in relation to the sites it manages, but there are still no industry standards relating to the management of spoil heaps.

At the inquest I heard evidence from Sue Adsett, HSE investigator that there is scope for guidelines to be extended by the HSE and circulated throughout the industry which is dedicated to the construction, management and inspection of spoil heaps.

There were several fatal accidents involving forward tipping dumpers during 2016 and HSE was instrumental in helping the construction industry (including Tonic Construction) set up a working group to take forward safety improvements connected with the design and use of dumper trucks and the design of spoil heaps. I attend that group on behalf of HSE. The group is co-chaired by the Construction Plant-hire Association and Civil Engineering Contractors Association. The group comprises construction contractors, hire companies, owners of forward tipping dumpers, manufacturers, client organisations and industry federations as well as HSE. The actions from that group include promoting an emphasis on training, not just of operators but also of supervisors and those who design construction sites so they understand the safety issues raised by the construction of spoil heaps and can where possible reduce or eliminate the use of them and otherwise tightly control the use of them. HSE will publicise the changes via its e-news bulletin which is well subscribed to within the construction industry, and provide links to the industry pages on our website. Other specific actions the group is taking are included below.

The Construction Plant-hire Association (CPA) is producing updated guidance on the safe use of forward tipping dumpers. HSE has been involved in commenting on this. This work is nearing completion and the guidance will be available free to download from the CPA website. The guidance will include information for operators that should improve awareness and knowledge by including detail explaining why issues are important rather than just saying something should be done; guidance to managers and designers for planning and supervision of forward tipping dumpers on sites; and a case study annex using a real example. HSE will provide a link from its website to this guidance.

The Civil Engineers Contractors Association (CECA) is providing pages on its website dedicated to forward tipping dumpers and providing links to other information to be a central source of information and to co-ordinate future activities. It is hoped these pages will be launched in about a month. Again, HSE will provide a link from its website to this.

One of the aims of the new CECA webpages will be to encourage organisations to sign up to the key safety principles for the use of forward tipping dumpers. These are full all-round vision, improved stability, training, competence, tight control of spoil heaps, exclusion zones to separate people from plant, and selection of the correct plant for the task/ site.

Also, Construction Plant Certification Scheme (CPCS), the main plant training scheme for operators of machinery are revising the training specifications for forward tipping dumper truck operators and are looking at how they might build in criteria on operator behaviours to complement the current training and assessment.

The Strategic Forum for Plant Safety Group (SFPSG) is to produce good practice guidance on forward tipping dumpers. I also attend this group on behalf of HSE. This guidance will be available to download free of charge and will be hosted on the CPA website (CPA chair that group). I will also be assisting CPA with an addition to its guidance on ground conditions to include advice on unconsolidated spoil heaps, and this will again be under the auspices of the SFPSG. This guidance will also be available to download free of charge from the CPA website

HSE has started a review and revision of its HSG144 guidance on safe use of vehicles on constructionsites. We are considering what specific advice we can provide to help improve safety in the use of forward tipping dumper trucks and include signposting to other guidance published by CPA and CECA. This should be completed next year.

2. Dumper trucks are designed to ensure that drivers are protected, even if the dumper trucks topple over. However, the inherent open nature of trucks can nonetheless make the driver feel vulnerable and despite the instructions which require the driver to remain seated during an accident, statistics indicate (as in this case) that the natural reaction of drivers is to jump from the truck.

In relation to this I should like to be informed whether HSE is issuing any guidelines to the industry to consider whether the design of dumper trucks should be explored which takes account of the natural human response in an accident to jump from a falling truck.

A manufacturers' sub-group of the working group has been considering potential dumper truck design improvements identified by the users/hire companies/clients. These result from a survey of Civil Engineers Contractors Association members which suggested improvements that are most important or critical to safety. The manufacturers will be meeting again, under the leadership of the Construction Equipment Association, to work through specific improvements that can be made. HSE will also be involved. Examining the feasibility / desirability of the fitting of cabs as standard will take some time. There is currently no standard or set test criteria for determining the design of any cab and the level of impact it should take. Design changes need to be considered carefully and done correctly so that they do not introduce other unforeseen hazards. However, in the meantime other improvements will be included such as being unable to drive the dumper if the seatbelt is undone, and an audible warning if the operator undoes the seatbelt. These are already available from manufacturers but frequently purchasers decide to buy them without. This has highlighted the need for improved awareness and understanding of the issues and the actions listed under 1 are all designed to achieve this.

In conclusion HSE will continue to work with and contribute, to support and publicise the positive and constructive steps the construction industry is taking on this important issue.

Yours sincerely

**Ray Cooke** 

**Head of Construction Sector Safety**